
 

Christian Hilger. Rechtsstaatsbegriffe im Dritten Reich: Eine Strukturanalyse. 
Beiträge zur Rechtsgeschichte des 20. Jahrhunderts. Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 2003. xiv
+ 249 pp. EUR 49.00, cloth, ISBN 978-3-16-148057-7. 

 

Reviewed by Eric Kurlander 

Published on H-German (February, 2010) 

Commissioned by Susan R. Boettcher 

"What is right may be learned not only from
the law but also from the concept of justice which
lies behind the law and may not have found per‐
fect expression in the law. The law certainly con‐
tinues to be the most important source for the de‐
termination of right and wrong because the lead‐
ers of the nation express their will in the law. But
the legislator is aware of the fact that he cannot
give exhaustive regulations covering all the situa‐
tions  which  may occur  in  life;  he  therefore  en‐
trusts the judge with filling in the gaps." 

Franz Gürtner (1935) 

"I am totally indifferent as to whether a legal
clause opposes our actions ...  during the months
when it was about the life or death of the German
nation,  it  was  entirely  irrelevant  whether  other
people  whined  about  breaking  the  law....  They
called it lawless because it did not conform with
their  notions  of  the  law.  In  truth,  through  our
labors we laid the foundations of a new law, the
right to live of the German nation." 

Heinrich Himmler (1936)[1] 

In the nearly two centuries since its formula‐
tion by the legal philosopher Robert von Mohl, the
concept of the German Rechtsstaat has meant dif‐
ferent things to different people. The putative fa‐
ther  of  German  conservatism,  Friedrich  Julius
Stahl,  believed the principles  of  the Rechtsstaat 
could be reconciled with a corporate, monarchical
state. Two generations later Hugo Preuß, author
of  the  Weimar  constitution,  argued  to  the  con‐
trary that rechtsstaatlich principles of justice, in‐
dividual liberty, and equality before the law could
only be realized in a democracy.[2] While the rela‐
tive prerogatives of the state vis-à-vis the individ‐
ual may have changed over the years, however,
most legal historians accept that there was a con‐
sistent  respect  for  equality  before  the  law,  the
rights of the individual, and the impartial admin‐
istration  of  justice  running  from  Freiherr  vom
Stein's Prussia, through the Kaiserreich, and into
the Weimar Republic. At its most abstract, this tra‐
dition affirmed that neither the government nor
the administration might infringe upon the liber‐
ty of individual citizens unless so prescribed by



law and deemed constitutional by independent ju‐
dicial oversight. No matter how powerful the state
might become, its monopoly on violence was os‐
tensibly  restrained by an overwhelming respect
for law (Gesetz) and justice (Recht).[3] In this tra‐
ditional  narrative,  Germany's  long  tradition  of
Rechtsstaatlichkeit  was  only  interrupted  by  the
Third Reich, in which individual rights were sub‐
ordinated  to  the  interests  of  the  collective  and
where citizens enjoyed varied legal status based
on "subjective" attributes such as race and politi‐
cal affiliation. 

According to Christian Hilger, however, legal
historians have failed to differentiate sufficiently
among the varied legal-philosophical approaches
extant in the Third Reich. Even National Socialist
legal theorists had trouble escaping the long shad‐
ow of the Rechtsstaat.  For as much as they dis‐
missed  the  Rechtsstaat  as  an  outmoded,  bour‐
geois liberal tradition, Nazi-era legal scholars like‐
wise  appropriated  much  of  their  predecessors'
language and assumptions. Hence this book seeks
"die  Eigenheiten,  Gemeinsamkeiten  und  abwe‐
ichungen der  zum Rechtsstaat  vertretenen Posi‐
tionen in schärferer Kontur herauszuarbeiten als
dies  bisher  in  der  rechstgeschichtlichen
Forschung  zum  Nationalsozialismus  geschehen
ist" (p. 5). The author concedes that this primarily
"deskriptiven Ansatz" fails to address "der gesamt‐
politische,  sondern  auch  der  akademische  Kon‐
text der hier untersuchten Texte," but insists that
a hermeneutical approach is necessary in order to
illustrate "die rechtsdogmatischen und rechtspoli‐
tischen  Fraktionen  innerhalb  der  Juristenschaft
... und verspricht insofern Fortschritte für Analyse
des NS-systems" (pp. 9-10). The resulting exegesis
is fascinating, though one comes away more con‐
vinced by the former assertion than the latter. 

Chapter 1 begins by establishing the general
attributes  of  the  so-called  bourgeois  liberal
Rechtsstaatsbegriff from the  unique  perspective
of its opponents. According to these, this positivist
conception of the Rechtsstaat made no distinction

between justice and law, thereby ignoring impor‐
tant subjective elements of ethics (Moral) and cul‐
ture (Sittlichkeit). It likewise privileged the inter‐
ests of the individual over those of state and soci‐
ety. The end result of this bourgeois liberal con‐
ception was the Weimar party system, in which
the state became completely subordinated to the
divergent  interests  of  various  social  groups.  In‐
deed,  according  to  Nazi-era  legal  theorists,  the
Weimar system failed even to protect the rights of
the individual against the state. It devolved rather
into  a  vehicle  by  which  "die  gesellschaftlichen
Machtgruppen  ihre  Sonderinteressen
durchzutreten versucht hätten" to the detriment
of the individual (p. 20). 

While most of Hilger's protagonists share this
general understanding of the liberal Rechtsstaat,
they  differ  widely  in  the  nature  and  degree  of
their  critique.  Günther  Krauss,  for  example,  re‐
jected the concept in any form, dispensing even
the  soundly  conservative  Rechtsstaatsbegriff of
Stahl as redolent of Jewish positivism (p. 25). This
race-based rejection of bourgeois liberal freedom
and  equality  was  shared  to  varying  degrees  by
Hans Frank, Roland Freisler, and Carl Schmitt. On
the other hand, Otto Koellreutter endorsed the in‐
corporation  of  "'ethische'  Anforderungen  und
'politische Notwendigkeiten'"  into  legal  decision-
making (p. 49), but was still unwilling to dispense
with the concept of a normative law independent
of race or politics. Having already argued in Der
nationale Rechstaat (1932) that the Weimar con‐
stitution rightly allowed for the subordination of
"subjektiver Rechte unter die Interessen der Allge‐
meinheit,"  Koellreutter  transposed  the  same  ju‐
ridical  deference to ethical  and political  exigen‐
cies  in  order  to  justify  the  National  Socialist
Rechtsstaat (p. 68). This ambivalence was equally
apparent in the work of Edgar Tatarin-Tarnhey‐
den and Kurt Groß-Fengels, who argued that the
state had to protect the interests of the individual
as well as the collective for economic as well as
philosophical reasons. 
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Having introduced the various gradations of
antipathy to the bourgeois liberal Rechtsstaat, the
author focuses in chapter 2 on those individuals
who  most  clearly  repudiated  legal  positivism.
Theorists such as Frank and Schmitt replace the
normative idea that all individuals are equal with
the idea of racial hierarchy. The author neverthe‐
less contends that even among those individuals
who seemed to reject all elements of liberal legal
theory,  a  considerable  diversity  of  opinion  pre‐
vailed as to what to replace it  with.  Thus Julius
Binder,  who  agreed  that  National  Socialism
should not be beholden to the Weimar constitu‐
tion,  remained  uncomfortable  with  the  idea  of
race as a legal principle. He also disliked the con‐
cept of an Öbrigkeitstaat, which he felt was pejo‐
rative  and failed  to  incorporate  the  popular  as‐
pects  of  fascism.  Instead Binder  chose  the  term
"Autoritärer Staat",  which was meant  to  suggest
that Adolf  Hitler's  subjective will  was not a law
unto itself, but that law could only be "realized"
through the Führer's perception of the will of the
people.  In  practice,  of  course,  this  "Einheit  von
besonderem und allgemeinen Willen"  was espe‐
cially difficult to differentiate from Hitler's often
arbitrary and changeable demands (p.  118).  An‐
other  more  subtle  repudiation  of  the  bourgeois
liberal Rechtsstaat can be found in the work of
Otto von Schweinichen. Although not particularly
enamored of the amorphous concept of race as a
basis for legal decision-making, Schweinichen felt
that  the  traditional  Rechtsstaat fatally  confused
the concept of justice with a particular set of laws.
In order for justice to be maintained over time,
laws  had  to  be  reinterpreted  or  even  ignored
based on the "Primat der praktischen Vernunft,"
by which the politician (Hitler)  reacts "'spontan,
instinktiv'  nach  Normen,  die  er  sich  nicht  aus‐
drücklich zu vergegenwärtigen brauche" (p. 130).
These subtle legal differences between Frank and
Binder are intellectually noteworthy, but it is im‐
portant to emphasize that both theories allowed
Hitler and his henchmen to get away with mur‐
der. 

The  third  chapter  focuses  on  Nazi-era  legal
theorists who were more clearly indebted to the
ideological  moorings  of  the  bourgeois  liberal
Rechtsstaat.  The infamous Freisler, for example,
maintained the value of the concept, even while
he replaced its  normative assumptions with the
"Inhalte und Funktionen von den dominierenden
politischen  Ansichten  der  jeweiligen
geschichtlichen  Epoche"  (p.  134).  Following
Schweinichen in  some respects,  Heinrich  Lange
tacked much closer than Freisler to the bourgeois
liberal emphasis  on  individual  freedom.  Lange
characterized the formalistic Weimar constitution
as merely a Gesetzesstaat, while the Third Reich
was a true Rechtsstaat in its perpetual attempt to
express the living "Volksgeist" (p. 137). Yet Lange's
concept of "Volksgeist" was just as clearly indebt‐
ed to G. W. F. Hegel and the positivist Historical
School of the nineteenth century as it was to the
race-obsessed  Zeitgeist of  the  1930s.  Both  Bodo
von  Dennewitz  and  Hans  Helfritz  also  tried  to
unite some of the normative assumptions of the
bourgeois  liberal  Rechtsstaat with the expressly
political  considerations  about  preserving  the
racial Volksgemeinschaft. 

The  most  interesting  figures  in  this  chapter
are  Tatarin-Tarnheydens  and  Groß-Fengel.  In‐
deed,  if  not  for  the  lip  service  they paid to  the
Führerstaat,  one  might  place  both  theorists
squarely  within  the  bourgeois  liberal  tradition.
This heritage is apparent in Tatarin-Tarnheydens
"positivist" insistence on "der Schutz der Individu‐
alsphäre  als  ein  rechtsstaatliches  Erfordernis,"
even if he favored, like virtually all Nazi-era legal
theorists, the role of the prevailing "Ethos" (race)
and political context in determining law and jus‐
tice (pp. 168-170). According to Hilger, Groß-Fen‐
gel's Rechtsstaatsbegriff came closest to the bour‐
geois liberal tradition. Like his colleagues he repu‐
diated  the  Weimar  Republic  as  a  mere  Geset‐
zesstaat that privileged the interests of the indi‐
vidual parties over the collective well-being of the
whole. Unlike his fellow theorists, however, he re‐
fused to relinquish the nineteenth-century tradi‐
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tions of "Deutschliberalismus," which not only de‐
fended the freedom of the individual against the
absolutist state but likewise incorporated the val‐
ues  of  "Vaterland,  Wehrhaftigkeit  und  Ehre"  (p.
186).  This  liberal  rechtsstaatlich tradition  could
be reconciled with National Socialism, Groß-Fen‐
gels explained, insofar as the civil rights of the in‐
dividual  were  viewed  not  as  a  product  of  the
French Revolution or Weimar constitution, but as
"der Garantie volkhafter Persönlichkiten ... älteres
deustches Rechtsgut zu erblicken" (p. 193). It also
was not necessary to subordinate the judiciary to
politics so long as jurists recognized their role was
to judge the constitutionality of law and not to leg‐
islate. 

Chapter 4 applies five overarching criteria in
order to parse out the similarities and differences
across the "spectrum" of the above-mentioned le‐
gal  theories:  differences  and  independence;  the
validity and recognition of values; the meaning of
legal  dogma  for  law;  the  relationship  between
people and state;  and fulfillable functions.  After
some  intricate  and  intermittently  convoluted
analysis, Hilger manages to establish a "spectrum"
of four to six gradations, depending on which of
the  five  criteria  one  chooses  to  emphasize.  Not
surprisingly,  he  finds  that  passionately  pro-Nazi
legal  theorists  such  as  Frank,  Helmut  Nicolai,
Krauss,  and Schmitt  departed most clearly from
the assumptions of  the bourgeois  liberal  model.
For them, law was never independent of politics,
namely  the  perpetuation  of  the  state  and  the
racial  Volksgemeinschaft it  was meant  to  order.
With  some  variation,  Freisler,  Binder,
Schweinichen, and Dennewitz tend to form a sec‐
ond group of theorists who owe some debt to the
bourgeois liberal model, yet still depart from it in
radical ways. A third group with some degree of
overlap with the second includes Helfritz,  Koell‐
reutter, Lange, and Martin Wittig. All four seem to
have  retained  some  faith  in  the  need  for  legal
norms independent of political context. In this re‐
gard their views were treated with greater skepti‐
cism by the regime, which saw such legal conser‐

vatism as suggestive of liberal positivist values. Fi‐
nally we have Tatarin-Tarnheyden and Groß-Fen‐
gels,  the latter of  whom remained the least  dis‐
tinct from the bourgeois liberal model. Hilger con‐
cludes that while all theorists made some attempt
to  justify  the  actions  of  the  parties in  political
power,  certain  divergences  in  the  spectrum  of
these terms can be found in respect to the ques‐
tion  of  the  extent  to  which  "die  Begriffe  einen
willkürlichen  Dezisionismus  der  politischern
Machthaber ...  legitimieren" (p.  230).  Of this last
claim, there can be little doubt, at least in a theo‐
retical sense. 

The weakness of this book, as the author indi‐
rectly  concedes  in  the  introduction,  lies  in  its
overwhelming emphasis on legal theory over his‐
torical context. Many of the same political-juridi‐
cal trends were fully developed and competing in
the Weimar Republic, which might suggest a dif‐
ferent kind of continuity than the one the author
presents.[4] No historical actor, moreover, is inde‐
pendent of his or her social reality. All these indi‐
viduals  had personal,  political,  and professional
reasons, to which the author only intermittently
alludes,  to  modify  their  views  after  1933.  Here
one wishes for a greater sense of  periodization.
Hilger hardly remarks,  for example,  on the fact
that  virtually  every  work  he  surveys  appeared
during  the  first  three  years  of  the  regime;  of
course most were probably conceived and written
a year or two earlier. Was this a function of the
greater intellectual freedom prior to Gleichschal‐
tung?  Did  legal  theorists  suffer  from increasing
censorship or professional pressures after 1935?
What role did Heinrich Himmler's consolidation
of police power play in the seeming dearth of the‐
oretical divergences after 1936? Indeed, after re‐
peatedly  noting  the  degree  to  which legal  theo‐
rists privileged subjective political, historical, and
ideological contexts over normative laws, the au‐
thor fails himself to look into the "subjective" con‐
text of political and professional motivations ex‐
perienced by his protagonists. 
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Hilger's  work remains important in suggest‐
ing that legal theory in Nazi Germany was closer
to  the  partial  Rechtsstaatlichkeit articulated  by
Gürtner  above than the Darwinistic  "law of  the
jungle"  suggested by Himmler.  One likewise ap‐
preciates the careful attention to theoretical nu‐
ance  that  goes  into  the  author's  delineation  of
these  theorists'  varying  degrees  of
Rechtsstaatlichkeit. Still, one also wishes the argu‐
ment were more cognizant of the law's everyday
application and embedded in contemporary polit‐
ical  and  juridical  praxis,  the  consequences  of
which,  as  we  well  know,  resulted  in  the  tragic
deaths of millions. 
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